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DATES FOR YOUR CALENDAR! 

Michelle Stein is the President of the  

Clifton Betterment Association (CBA) 

Thank you to all of the volunteers and   
sponsors that made Clifton Day such a     
success! 

Thank you to: 

Villagio 

Innovation Health 

Market Wealth Management 

United Bank 

Northern Virginia Conservation Trust 

Cascades Dental 

VRE 

Clifton Exteriors 

Ourisman 

Carrie & Company 

Cooper Ginsberg Gray PLLC 

Thomas Custom Builders 

Norfolk Southern 

December 2 Christmas Tree Lighting 

December 3 Holiday Homes Tour 

December 3 Holiday Arts and Crafts Show 

December 4 Live Nativity 
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Dear Friends, 
  
Thirty-six years ago Tom McNamara and I bought 12637 Chapel Road and moved to the Town 
of Clifton. 
  
There we raised our four children – Sean, Kevin, Jamie and Katie. We loved Clifton Day, the 
horse parade and caroling at Christmas, celebrating Halloween, the Labor Day car show, the 
haunted trail, and the legend of the Bunny Man Bridge. 
  
Thirty-three years ago I opened my flower shop – A Flower Blooms in Clifton – followed by Tom 
and my acquiring the Clifton Store and, in 2008, opening the Main Street Pub. 
Over the years Clifton has seen many changes, but the changes are so subtle that sometimes 
we barely take notice. 
  
In early October the Main Street Pub will open under new ownership – my son Kevin 
McNamara and Chris Hollowell will be the new proprietors. I know you will welcome them the 
generous way you welcomed Tom and me. 
  
I cherish the friendships that I have made. My decision is to retire, and I am not leaving the 
area. I will see you again while visiting the shops and dining at the Pub. 
  
  
Thank you for a wonderful 36 years. 
  
Judy McNamara 

Changing Clifton 
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The Clifton Holiday Homes Tour is back!!!  
  

Please join us Saturday December 3rd  from 4pm-7pm 
Come tour historic homes decorated for the holidays and listen to 

carols in the churches,  
Tickets will be available for purchase at local shops in                  

mid-November 
  

Around Clifton 
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SCARY Clifton! 



 

 

In the early days of Clifton, it is clear the churches and the messages therein were taken quite seriously by the local                    
attendees.  Seldom do we speak of a sermon theme, unless we are with like-minded worshippers, or even our own church/temple-
goers.  Perhaps such open-ness helped neighbors “stay the course” of accountability one to another, and to remain somewhat    
centered on a variety of issues, perspectives and biblically shared-knowledge.  Today’s diverse world, especially in our geographic 
area, can give rise to new insights, perspectives and comfort in getting to know someone who does not share the same faith        
heritage.  What a gift we have to seek to better understand one another – rather than take the path of dismissing one another. 
  Yet, we learn that the Women’s Missionary Society undertook time in learning of a different culture in India, with the 
insights that women and girls were not being properly treated.  With the 19th Amendment having just passed less than a month 
before this article was penned, it is clear that in Clifton an educated woman could help to educate others and thereby construct 
strategies of awareness and assistance to those in need of same.  Remember, an educated lady will educate a family!  Bravo,      
Ladies! 
  Clifton’s focus on school, teachers and the interwoven fabric of community, teachers and children made, again,  a level of 
accountability.  Parents were expected to support the schools, ensure their children studied and participated and go on to do “good 
things”!  Miss Margaret Detwiler and Miss Esther Buckley are heralded as having made wise and worldly decisions.  Miss     
Buckley has accepted a position at Frostburg, Maryland’s Normal School.  This is a term that might cause the casual listener a bit 
of consternation.  However, the term “normal school” comes from the French école normale, a sixteenth-century model school 
with model classrooms where model teaching practices were taught to teacher candidates. In the United States, normal schools 
were developed and built primarily to train elementary-level teachers for the public schools - in essence making an education a 
“normal” life stage – bringing with it a sense of maturity, literacy and sound social skills.   
  The delight in welcoming new babies into the world is indeed a universal practice!  And here Clifton is no                   
exception!  Why the Town of Clifton’s citizens may still recall the ups and downs of parenting, and now of grandparenting!  With 
the presence of the Nickum, Effros, Netschert, Franca, Rusnak, Jarrendt, Thompson families – and SO many others – the joy of 
“new family” continues to this day! 
  Enjoy this slice of Clifton doings from the Autumn of 1920! 
 
Lynne Garvey-Hodge, Vice-Chairperson and Commissioner,  
The Fairfax County History Commission 
September 17, 1920  
Fairfax Herald  
 

  In the Presbyterian church Sunday morning, Rev Thos. MacLeod preached on the healing of the blind man by the       

wayside. 
  The Women’s Missionary Society met at Mrs. Richards.  Mrs. Hall spoke on India and the terrible customs of the Hindus, 

especially in the treatment of women and girls being imported into this country. 
  The School and Civil League met in the school building, Thursday last, and it was decided to  have the community meet 

in the school building.  September 20th, the day school begins, to welcome and get acquainted with the teachers.  The hour of meet-
ing will be 1pm.  Fruit will be served. 
  Miss Pearl Blackburn has been recently married and will not return to her position in the school. 

  Mr. and Mrs. Walter Renn and children have returned from a visit to Mr. Renn’s parents in Williamsport, Pa. 
  Miss Esther Buckley left Sunday afternoon to take up her duties as Home Economics teacher in the Normal School at   

Frostburg, Md.   Her father and mother accompany her to Washington.  
  The many friends of Mrs. Sara C. Edwards were very much shocked to hara of her recent sudden death in Younkers, 

N.Y.  Mrs. Edwards was the widow of the late Rev. Wm. H. Edwards, who for twenty years was pastor of the Presbyterian Church 
of this place, until his death five years ago.   
  Master Lewis Ensor, son of Mr. and Mrs. Elijah Ensor, has been quite ill with a very serious affliction of the bones in the 

back of one of his ears, but is not better. 
  Mrs. Wm. Mathers, Sr., has been quite ill.  She is living with her daughter, Mrs. Ensor.  Another daughter, Mrs. 

Guntpman, came to her relief to help her in her trouble. 
  Mrs. Lewis Watson was quite ill last week, but was better when last heard from. 

  Dr. Cope is going into the real estate business in Culpeper and will move his family there. 
Miss Maragaret Detwiler, who recently got an appointment under civil service has already been transferred to another department, 
with an advance in salary.   

  Mr. and Mrs. Richards have been informed of the birth of a 9 lb. daughter to their son and daughter-in-law, Mr. and 
Mrs.Walter Richards. 

   Mrs. Claude Browner is the proud mother of another daughter. Mrs. Browner is the eldest Daughter of Mr. and Mrs. C. H. 
Adams of this place.  

  Master Vinton Southard h as returned home from Harrisonburg, where he has spending the summer with his grandfather.  

Historic Clifton 
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Clifton Presbyterian Church 

& Clifton Betterment Association 

Invites the community 

To our Living Nativity 

Sunday, December 4, 2022 

4:00 – 6:00 p.m. 

Drive through from 4:00 to 4:30 or  

walk from town 4:30 to 6:00 p.m. 
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Hello All Artists and Artisans: 
You are invited to join the return of the Art Guild of Clifton's  Holiday Arts & 
Crafts show Dec 3rd, 2022  2- 7 pm.  Location is Clifton Town Meeting Hall, 
12641 Chapel Rd, Clifton, VA 20124. 
  
Art show is in conjunction with other Clifton public events: Historic Homes 
Tour and Tree lighting Ceremony.  
The day will appeal to a wide variety of visitors. 
  
Registration fee is $25 and there is no commission on sales which are han-
dled by the individual artists.  
If you can attend, please respond to this email with an example of your work 
and register at artguildofclifton.org 
There will be some panels and tables available for artist displays. However, 
artists are encouraged to provide their own display methods.  
  
There will be light finger and foods and drinks available to artists and visi-
tors. 
  
Many thanks for your participation in our return to the Clifton arts scene. 
  
Chuck Rusnak 
Pres., Art Guild of Clifton  

Clifton Clatter 

http://artguildofclifton.org/
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Members of The Democratic Women of Clifton and Northern Virginia (DWCNV) have been occupied with many      

activities over the past summer and current fall, including campaigning for our Democratic mid-term nominees from all 

over the country in an effort to increase Democratic turnout. In 2020 the Virginia General Assembly made it easier to 

vote in our Commonwealth. The DWCNV believes that all eligible voters should have adequate opportunity to cast their 

votes. We’ve seen recently that every vote counts, so get out and make your voice heard! 

Our members also enjoy being together and being social!  Over the summer we hosted two fun events for our members. 

In June, members and their families attended a backyard picnic at Donna Netschert’s Clifton home, and in July we     

enjoyed meeting for dinner together at a restaurant in Reston. In September, members gathered to clean up Clifton Road 

for the Adopt-a-Highway program. During the pandemic, our general meetings were held virtually, but in September, we 

hosted our first hybrid (in-person/Zoom) meeting.  We heard a presentation about what the Biden Administration and 

Congress have recently accomplished and then celebrated with a cake decorated with a listing of that legislation (see 

photo).   

 

At our October meeting, we will learn how the recent decisions of the Supreme Court will affect us. Finishing up the 

year in November, we will host a potluck dinner at our annual Holiday Projects meeting at a Clifton member’s home. 

Once again, we will collect toys and store gift cards for needy children for the Fairfax County Firefighters and Friends to 

the Rescue toy and coat drive program, and we will donate grocery store gift cards to Britepaths to distribute to needy 

local families. Members and their spouses/partners are invited to attend this special potluck event, where we will hear 

from the leadership of the two organizations. You do not have to be a member to donate to either of these worthy causes. 

Contact us for details on how to donate and where to mail gift and grocery store gift cards and deliver toys.  

 

Joining our organization is easy. All Democratic women from Northern Virginia are welcome, and Democratic men and 

women living outside of Northern Virginia may also join us as subscribers in order to receive our mailings. Our mission 

is to build political awareness among members of our community, influence public policy, promote participation in    

political processes, and encourage connections between regional leaders and the local community. Member benefits   

include informative newsletters, campaign and election information, political action alerts, and participation in events 

like Clifton Day, the Adopt-a-Highway program, and special events. Through these activities and others, we offer    

members many opportunities to learn about important issues, meet other Democrats, and enjoy a variety of social       

interactions 

For more information about our organization and activities, visit our website  http://
www.democraticwomenofclifton.org/ and our Facebook page at http://www.facebook.com/DWCNV.  Also feel free to 
email any questions to  cliftonwomendems@aol.com.   We hope to hear from you. 

about:blank
about:blank
about:blank
about:blank
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Resource Recovery Tip  

You probably know that most big retailers will take back plastic bags. But did you know that they also take dry cleaning 
bags, bread bags, Ziplock type bags, bubble wrap, ice bags, and more? The recovered plastic film is reprocessed into 
new bags, pallets, containers, crates, pipe, and composite lumber for making decks, benches, and playground sets.  

Some items that are not included are compostable bags, pre-washed salad mix bags, frozen food bags, candy bar 
wrappers, chip bags, and cut flower sleeves.  

Some tips on how to tell if an item is plastic film.  

                Is there a #2 or #4 in a chasing arrows recycling symbol on the item?  

                Does the item hold its shape when it is crumpled?  

                Does it stretch instead of tearing like paper?  

If you answer yes to one or more of these questions, then the resource can be recovered.  

Resource recovery is more than recycling. It is finding the highest and best use for items including reuse, repurpose, 
rehome, and recycle.  

If you have any questions, please contact Ed at ed@recoveringresources.com  

Clifton Cares! 

mailto:ed@recoveringresources.com
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Place your ad here  

Contact Ann O’Dea 

Cliftonclatter@gmail.com 
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The Historic Town of Clifton’s Little Free Library, located 
in front of the Community Center right off of Main Street, 
is a Covid-19 friendly way of encouraging literacy among 
all ages. After building the library in 2017, local Girl 
Scout Troop 2009 has maintained the flow and circulation 
of books to include everything from children’s Gold 
Books, to dictionaries, murder mystery novels and 'how to' 
books. The Little Free Library is open to all ages: take a 
book or two, return them later, or replace the ones you 
took with a few books of your choice to keep the            
circulation alive and of interest to all! 
 
Adelaide Machado Ulm 
Class of 2021 
 

Ideas for articles, etc. for the Clatter?  Please contact     

cliftonclatter@gmail.com 



 

 

Northern Virginia Therapeutic Riding Program (NVTRP) is thrilled to announce that the  

organization is moving forward in August with building the long-awaited Jean and Ric    

Edelman Indoor Riding Arena on its 17-acre farm, at the corner of Popes Head and Clifton 

Roads. 

 

The facility will include a 17,000 square foot indoor riding arena, classroom, rider           

observation area, and restrooms.  It will be built on the footprint cleared during the first 

phase of building in 2018/19, which included the construction of the Trefry Outdoor Riding 

Arena, Kristen P. Cubbage Memorial Playground, parking, and a reconfigured entryway.   

 

This round of construction will also include the completion of the sitework--an additional 

row of parking, completing the bioretention basins that are part of the stormwater          

management system, and the final landscaping.   

 

TRINITY Group Construction is the general contractor for the project.  They will           

subcontract with Lonnie Suter of Quality Buildings to build the arena itself.  Lonnie is 

known and respected widely for building high quality, affordably priced equestrian          

facilities.  TRINITY Group will be on-site starting in early August, planning to mobilize 

fully the week of  August 17th. 

 

NVTRP is a 40 year-old non-profit organization that helps children and adults with         

disabilities, youth-at-risk, and recovering military service personnel reach their fullest      

potential by riding and working with horses.  This new space will allow clients to ride year-

round, regardless of the weather, and also allow for an expansion of services, hopefully 

eliminating the typical 1+ year waiting list.    

 

If you have questions or concerns about the project, please contact Executive Director    

Kelsey Gallagher at kgallagher@nvtrp.org or (703) 764-0269.   

Around Clifton 
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Membership Corner 

The CBA board is in the process of updating membership lists and creating a usable database 

to track membership.  I’m happy to say that we now have a completely updated, fully      

functional database! 

The majority of memberships in the CBA have lapsed, so I have now begun the process of 

reaching out to past members via email. I’m getting quite a few email bounce backs, so I may 

be following up by phone as well. 

There will be a new online registration and renewal site launching soon or you can send the 

form from the Clatter with payment.   

If you are wondering if your membership has lapsed, or if you have questions about        

membership, please don’t hesitate to email me at CBA.VA.Membership@gmail.com. I’m 

happy to answer any questions you have. 

For current members, who are expiring, you will be receiving an email from me one month 

before your renewal is due. 

We are also trying to reach out to potential members, so please mention the CBA to your new 

neighbors! 

Jennifer M. Lowe Davis                                                                                                        

Membership Chair                                                                            

CBA.VA.Membership@gmail.com (703) 307-3747 
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A friendly reminder to please clean up after your furry friend. 
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Attention All Post Office Box Holders in Clifton  

When telling people your mailing address, please list the street info under your name 

with the post office box below the street.  It is also fine to just use the P.O. Box       

number.  Thanks! 

Green Space in Clifton 

All events taking place on any green space in Clifton need to be registered on the Town 
calendar (which is kept by Donna Netschert) to avoid event collision regardless of 
whether or not it is a private, Town or CBA sponsored event.  Green space  includes 
Playground Park, Ayre Square and the 8 Acre Park.  Groups larger than 10 need to make 
a reservation and may be subject to rental fees. 

To rent or reserve any green space, please call Donna Netschert at 703-830-2727 or 
email villagetimesaver@aol.com. 
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Have a new  

neighbor?  
 

Be sure and share 

your copy of the  

Cli fton Clatter   

with them so they 

can learn about   

joining the CBA. 

Questions, concerns, or news to share? Contact the Clifton Clatter at  

cliftonclatter@gmail.com. The Clifton Clatter is published four times per year and is the official 

newsletter of the Clifton Betterment Association (CBA). Its contents are for information only. 

Articles express the opinion of the authors, not the CBA. The CBA Officers, the Clatter         

Publisher, and the contributors assume no responsibility for errors, omissions, or consequences 

resulting from information provided in this edition. The CBA does not officially endorse any of 

the products or services advertised herein.  

Clifton Clatter Volunteer Production Team  

Volunteer Editors: Ann O’Dea 

Email: cliftonclatter@gmail.com 

Clifton Betterment Association Officers 
 President - Michelle Stein 

1st Vice President - Jan Schneiderman 

2nd Vice President  - Steve Bittner 

Secretary - Chris Spina 

Treasurer - Mike Davis 

Information about the Clifton Clatter  

and the Clifton Betterment Association (CBA) 

T h e  C l i f t o n  c o m m u n i t y  a f f i r m s  a  d e s i r e  t o  i n t e r a c t  

w i t h  o n e  a n o t h e r  i n  a n  e n v i r o n m e n t  o f  r e s p e c t  a n d  

i n t e g r i t y .  

Something you would 

like to see in the Clatter? 

Please email us at  

cliftonclatter@gmail.com 

We will do our best to 

include it in a future  

edition. 

We are a community that: 

-is committed to the dignity and value of one another. 

-assumes the best in each other. 

-communicates clearly and directly. 

-provides open forums to address difficult issues in an orderly, respectful manner. 

-behaves towards one another, both individually and collectively, with honesty, decency and         

responsibility. 

-holds the preservation of our unique historic character in the highest regard. 

-participates in community activities, organizations and events in the best interest of all. 



 

 



 

 

Clifton Clatter Advertising 

Please support the Clifton Betterment Association (CBA) by advertising your  

business in the Clifton Clatter. Your ad will be seen by about 500 readers. 

 

 

 

Display Ad Sizes and Rates: (10% discount with annual advertising!) 

          Ad Size      Per Issue Price 

  1/8 Page  $20      

  1/4 Page  $40  

  1/2 Page(Landscape Only)$80  

 Full Page  $160  

 

Circle issue months:    Mar – Jun – Sep-- Dec 

How Often Does Your Ad Change? Never   Occasionally Each Issue 

 

New ad copy: 25th of the month prior to issue 

Check: $ _________  / #_______ 

Please make check payable to CBA. 

Send check and this form to: 

Clifton Clatter Advertising 
c/o 
Mike Davis 
13155 Compton Rd. 
Clifton, VA 20124 
 
Send ad (jpeg format) and instructions to:  

cliftonclatter@gmail.com 

Business Name: ____________________________________________________________________ 

Contact Person:_____________________________________________________________________ 

Email Address:______________________________________________________________________ 

Phone: ____________________________________________________________________________ 

Mailing Address: ____________________________________________________________________ 



 

 

Our Community, Our Clifton  

C l i f t o n  B e tt e r m e n t  A s s o c i a t i o n  
P.O. Box 94 

Clifton, VA 20124 
www.cliftonVA.org 

Placing an Ad in the Clifton Clatter is Easy! 
Display Ad Sizes and Rates:   

 

 

 

 

Check: $ ____________  / #_______ Please make check payable to CBA. 

Send check and this form to: 
Clifton Clatter Advertising,, c/o Ann O’Dea, 6918 Clifton Rd., Clifton, VA 20124 
Send ad (in a jpeg file) and instructions to cliftonclatter@gmail.com 
 

Business Name:  _______________________________________  Contact Person: ___________________________________ 

Email Address: ________________________________________  Phone:  __________________________________________ 

Mailing Address:  _____________________________________________________________________________________________  

Special Instructions:  ___________________________________________________________________________________________  

 ___________________________________________________________________________________________________________  

 ___________________________________________________________________________________________________________  

Please contact cliftonclatter@gmail.com 

Ad Size        Per Issue Price 

1/8 Page   $20      

1/4 Page   $40  

1/2 Page (Landscape Only) $80  

   Full Page  $160 

Circle issue months:    Sep-- Dec         

Ad Copy Changes:    Fixed   Occasional Variable 

New ad copy by: 20th of the month prior to issue 


